DRAFT

EDINBURGH SHERIFF COURT AWI USER GROUP
Minutes of meeting on Thursday 4 February 2021 at 16:30
Present:
Sheriff Corke (Chair)



Sheriff Fife


Sheriff Tait
                          Sheriff Dickson


Elaine Wilson, Head of the Civil Department 



Gary White, Civil Department 


Paula Preston, Civil Department

Ida Melin, Civil Department


Fiona Brown, on behalf of the Office of the Public Guardian



Raymond Fairgrieve, solicitor and safeguarder



Gary Burton, solicitor (in place of Catriona Watt)


Helen McGinty, solicitor and safeguarder 


Jennifer Sturrock, solicitor (in place of C Ogilvie) 

Matthew Clarke, solicitor on behalf of the City of Edinburgh Council



Emma Padden, solicitor on behalf of Midlothian Council 



Donald Campbell, solicitor on behalf of East Lothian Council 

1. Welcome and apologies 

Sheriff Corke noted as a preliminary matter that this was the User Group meeting that had been postponed from 26 March 2020 to 28 January 2021 due to the coronavirus situation. It had then been postponed for another week out of respect for Paul Kinghorn as his funeral was taking place. Sheriff Corke said he thought he could speak for everyone in saying that his death was a considerable shock to all concerned.  He had been doing really well and would be missed both personally and for the gap he had left in the provision of AWI services in this court.
Apologies were received from Sheriff Stirling, Wendy Dalgleish, Catriona Watt and Charles Ogilvie.  

2. Minutes of meeting of 26 September 2019
The Minutes of the meeting of 26 September 2019 were approved
3. Matters Arising 

No matters arising. 
4. Ann Lowe Retirement
Sheriff Corke noted Ann Lowe’s upcoming retirement and was sure that all present wished her well in her retirement. We relied on her over a long period for the efficient running of AWIs, where her knowledge and hard work were invaluable and she maintained her good humour throughout. The group talked about how well and how much effort Ann has put into the running of the AWI desk. All members of the group and safeguarders via Mr Fairgrieve, noted their thanks for Ann for the excellent job she has done on AWI desk. Her official retirement date is May 2021 she is currently on leave. 

5. Court Resources/Succession
Sheriff Corke spoke about shrieval resources. Sheriff Reith QC retired in December 2019 and we were able to thank her for her service to AWIs at the last meeting, when she was in the chair. Sheriff Braid was elevated to the Court of Session bench just after the last meeting and installed in June 2020 as Lord Braid. Apart from Sheriff Corke, the sheriffs being used for AWIs were in the main Sheriffs Fife, Tait, Stirling and Dickson. 
Elaine Wilson advised that Ida Melin would be the new AWI clerk. Mary Hughes and Gary White would also assist. Ciara Megarrell would be trained in the future. 
Elaine Wilson advised that the court had a backlog of applications in October/November 2020 but gave the positive news that there is no longer a backlog. Statistics provided for the year include December’s figures but we are on course for 200 applications for the financial year. 
6. Applications and Warrants
(a) Impact of Covid 19/lockdown restrictions

Sheriff Corke acknowledged the current difficulties in bringing applications. The processing of applications had carried on in difficult circumstances with great efforts being made by judiciary and staff.
Helen McGinty commented on how well the court had coped with the pandemic. She further asked about the electronic submission of applications. Elaine Wilson spoke about the benefits of submitting the applications electronically. 

The group agreed that physical applications should not at present be submitted to the court. 

Donald Campbell raised the point about remote meetings between the Adult, MHO and medical practitioners as they are unable to attend in person. Sheriff Corke advised if they could only meet with the Adult remotely then he would still be happy to warrant the application. The other sheriffs agreed.

Helen McGinty observed that intimation by email is more effective than Royal Mail. Sheriff Corke indicated it had been a success and helpful to the court
7. Interim Hearings
Sheriff Corke had no particular observation about this item on the agenda other than to comment that if an interim hearing is sought it should be asked for in the covering letter or email. There did not seem to be a current problem of interim hearings being asked for in order to get urgent consideration.
8. Draft Interlocutors
Sheriff Corke advised that from a court point of view, draft interlocutors had been working very well and relieved the clerks of some of the considerable burden of drafting and checking. Agents were able to tell the court exactly what they want in the order. The trial period would come to an end when the Practice Note was amended accordingly. It was ultimately a matter for the Sheriff Principal but Sheriff Corke did not anticipate any going back. 
Raymond Fairgrieve spoke about the paucity of funding from the legal aid board for preparation of these orders. 
9. WebEx Court

Sheriff Corke introduced the topic of WebEx courts. There were obvious advantages in efficiency as well as in combatting the pandemic, but users might have a view on whether WebEx courts should be kept on after the pandemic is over. One possibility would be that these would be the default position, with court hearings in person on cause shown eg the adult wished to attend and would be confused by the technology. Nothing could be decided at the meeting but users’ views were invited.

Raymond Fairgrieve spoke about how an adult may not be able to attend and concerns raised by advocacy workers about lack to technology to participate in these hearings. Further he had concerns about access to justice.

Helen McGinty advised that the Mental Health Tribunal is still holding in-person hearings.
Sheriff Fife was of the view that WebEx is here to stay. The benefits of the platform outweigh the disadvantages. In appropriate circumstances in-person hearings will be able to take place in the future but the default will be WebEx.
Raymond Fairgrieve asked if time slots could be provided. Elaine Wilson said that time slots take up too much court time. Sheriff Corke was also of the view that time slots were inefficient.
(a) Submissions
Matthew Clarke asked if written submissions were still required as we were having hearings over WebEx. Written submissions took time and there was still the need to attend the hearings. Helen McGinty agreed with Mr Clarke.
Sheriff Fife’s view was that they were not required unless there was something that the court required to be alerted to. The other Sheriffs agreed. Sheriff Fife thanked the agents for their efforts.

No written submissions will be required from now on (unless otherwise indicated) and Helen McGinty advised she would contact all agents to advise of this.

10. OPG Update 
The OPG update had been circulated by the OPG.

With reference to that, Sheriff Fife observed that interveners and financial guardians being awarded expenses was not something that happened in Edinburgh. 
Ms Brown gave a Covid 19 update. The OPG had had to adapt and be flexible for the previous few months. Letters had been going out on time to courts for guardianship but closer to the deadline than before. OPG staff could work from home which meant there was not a reduction in service and they would move to a hybrid way of working. Staff numbers were to increase from 100 to 109 due to the current backlog. 

Helen McGinty advised that she felt the OPG had been doing an excellent job. Raymond Fairgrieve advised he had no problems after initial difficulties. Sheriff Corke advised there were no issues in respect of the court. 
Ms Brown took the opportunity to remind practitioners as regards powers of attorney that if they had an urgent request they should please just submit it once. Urgent ones were being processed with 5 working days.

11. AOCB
Sheriff Fife thanked the safeguarders for their work over the last 9-12 months and the standard of the reports even when on short notice and sorting out difficult situations. 

The date of the next meeting will be 16 September 2021 at 16:30.
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